MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

September 18, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:20 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Margaret Urban

	Brian J. Hill
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 2007 meeting; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow introduced Patty Davenport, who has joined Council staff as the new administrative assistant.  Patty comes from the Bureau of Mining and Reclamation and had worked with the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board.

Cynthia notified members that Patty revised the travel expenses information sheet, which should be fully completed so Patty can accurately process their reimbursements 

The joint CAC-Policy Office report, “Increasing the Effectiveness of DEP’s Advisory Groups and Other Public Engagement,” has been re-activated on the eLibrary.  Members should contact staff if they want a hard copy.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
REGIONAL MEETING

The 2007 regional meeting is in Bedford on Oct. 9-11.  Sue Wilson, Bernie Hoffnar and Janis Dean made a preliminary dry run of the proposed site visits and made some adjustments to the itinerary.  The Sunshine Notice has been sent, and postcards/letters have been mailed to individuals and groups in Bedford, Blair, Franklin, Fulton and Huntingdon counties, as well as to state/federal legislators representing the five-counties.

Testifiers are being scheduled as they call in and are being asked to provide written testimony in advance of the meeting.  Several of the testifiers will be commenting on the proposed siting of a wind farm on Shaffer Mountain in Somerset and Bedford counties.

Sue noted that time slots to testify are still available.  Bernie noted that an article about the CAC meeting was in the Bedford Gazette.  He spoke briefly about the site visits.

V.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – 

· Burt reported that members should send comments to Sue regarding the committee’s white paper on centralized sewage management/Act 537 issues.  The committee hopes to finalize the paper in the near future.  

· He mentioned the upcoming MRAB tour of a demonstration treatment project in Ebensburg that has the potential to change how we treat AMD.  

· Jolene reported that REAP has passed and was signed into law; it was suggested that Council request an update on implementation for the November meeting.  

· Pat and Brian reported on legislation that has been introduced regarding the Great Lakes compact (Representative Harkin and Senator Earll). Bernie Hoffnar moved and Richard Manfredi seconded a motion directing staff to draft a letter of support for consideration at the October meeting; the motion carried with Brian abstaining due to PEC’s involvement.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) –  nothing to report.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – nothing to report.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) –Dave reported on the September 13 SWAC meeting; SWAC is looking at a number of residual and municipal waste regulations.  The last two Title IV meetings had been held on September 12 and 13; Rod Fletcher will be contacting Sue regarding plans for focus groups.  

Administrative Oversight (Chair: DeEtta Antoun) – nothing to report.

Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – as previously reported, the last two town hall meetings have been held.  DEP will be in contact regarding focus groups.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) –

· Peg reported that the committee had reviewed the final permit streamlining rulemaking and read a proposed letter supporting moving the package to EQB as final; Brian Hill moved and Pat Lupo seconded a motion to approve the letter; the motion carried.

(The air committee report was interrupted by the Secretary’s arrival, to be continued)

VI.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty updated Council on the Department’s full legislative agenda:

· Energy - Department of Agriculture Secretary Dennis Wolff and Secretary. McGinty will testify tomorrow before the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee regarding biofuels; using greater amounts of biofuels derived from corn, soybeans, coal and biomass, will reduce Pennsylvania’s dependence on foreign oil while growing the economy.  

· HSCA – a new Senate proposal would provide $15 million from legislative accounts followed by $40 million annually from the Capital Stock and Franchise tax.  The Administration has not yet taken a position on the proposal.

· Mine Safety – no action yet; DEP has concerns with the PCA/UMW proposal.

Peg Urban asked about the recent letter to EQB analyzing the vehicle Inspection and Maintenance program.  The Secretary responded that the program is mandated; Pennsylvania has no discretion on having one since it is in the Ozone Transport Region.  There are federally mandated performance criteria for the program in order for it to be federally approvable.

Thad Stevens asked about the funding source in the Senate HSCA proposal.  She responded that it was to come from “legislative accounts”.  She also mentioned legislation in the House that would take $30 million from the Rainy Day Fund for HSCA.

Bruce Tetkoskie asked if DEP will encourage specific energy conservation technologies as part of the energy plan.  He mentioned using LED technology in traffic signals.

Cynthia Carrow reiterated Council’s request to receive legislative analyses; the Secretary responded that the Department sends its analyses to the Governor’s Office and that nothing is official until the Governor’s Office signs off on it.  However, she indicated a willingness to work with Council to address the need for access to such information.

COMMITTEE REPORTS (continued)
Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) –(continued)

· The committee reviewed proposed rulemakings to control NOx at glass furnaces and cement kilns; and had raised several questions which were discussed with BAQ staff.  Peg read a proposed letter supporting moving the packages to EQB as proposed.  Jolene moved and DeEtta seconded a motion to approve the letter.  After discussion, the motion was amended to have the letter reflect the questions that had been raised during discussions and to recommend that DEP seek comment on system wide averaging as a means of demonstrating compliance.  The motion carried.

· Finally, Peg indicated that staff would be sending for comment a draft of the CAC’s 5-year report on air activities; Brian asked that the report be amended to reflect that CAC has had several discussions on climate change.

CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – CAC and CNRAC staff have been conducting central office interviews and are getting ready to schedule regional interviews.

VII.
PRESENTATION ON LEAD

At the July meeting, Council accepted Gail Conner’s offer to present some information on lead contamination.  Gail provided a power point presentation on the need for lead poisoning prevention.  Discussion included the need to identify health and other organizations interested in the issue, the possibility of addressing it as part of a cumulative risk assessment, what statutory authorities might exist for a rulemaking, procedural questions over whether or not CAC could petition EQB for a rulemaking, and investigating what other states were doing about the issue.  The subject was referred to the Integrated Projects committee for further deliberation.

VIII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, indicated that CNRAC continues to focus on its identified priorities, which include a trails and greenways initiative, the joint intergovernmental cooperation workgroup, and youth and the outdoors.  They will begin their priority setting process for next year’s priorities at the September meeting.

Bernie Hoffnar asked about DCNR changing its policy to allow shallow oil and gas drilling on DCNR land; he expressed concern with DEP’s ability to handle additional oil and gas well drilling inspections, given the already heavy workload in this program.  Kurt responded that DCNR had placed a moratorium on drilling in 2003, as part of the state forest management plan.  The 2008 state forest management plan under consideration could remove the moratorium.  Kurt will send a list of public meeting dates for the management plan.

Burt Waite asked where DCNR stands with regard to allowing wind turbines on DCNR land.  Kurt responded the DCNR is studying the issue, and mentioned that the wind and wildlife collaborative was developing siting criteria for public lands.

Thad Stevens reiterated his comment about problems with the PNDI.  Kurt assured Thad that he had relayed his concerns to Sally Just.

IX.
NEW BUSINESS
DeEtta Antoun asked if there was any information available for what to do if you broke a compact fluorescent lightbulb.  Christine responded that there is a fact sheet on CFLs and that the debris should be cleaned up with a broom, not vacuumed.

Pat Lupo raised the issue of the impact of pharmaceuticals on water quality.  She mentioned that Earth Force and Sea Grant are looking at this as an emerging contaminant issue.

Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Margaret Urban seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:32 p.m.

Notice of the September meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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